CAPEL PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of CAPEL PARISH COUNCIL held in Capel Village Hall 
At 7.30pm on Monday 31 October 2022
Present: Cllrs Patterson, (Chair), Fenton, Mackonochie, Mackenzie, Malpas, Rich, Saunders and Young
In attendance: Louise Goldsmith, Clerk, 2 members of the public
……………………………………………………………………………………..…………………………………………………….
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	1. Administration – Fire Exits, Fire Meeting Point, Mobile Phones, Sanitisation measures, intention to record or film the meeting. – Noted.
2. APOLOGIES: An apology for absence was received from Cllr. Sawyer and the reason for absence was accepted. 
3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST: None
4. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
      Cllr. Patterson advised Members that the T&MBC Local Plan Regulation 18  

      Consultation is underway and closes on the 3 November 2022.  Cllr. Patterson 

      advised Members to look at the consultation and in particular some of the sites

      put forward as part of the call of sites. Site 59646 seems to cross the boundary 

      into Capel Parish and is adjacent to a Strategic Site in the TWBC Local Plan.
      as well as adjoining land proposed for development by Maidstone Borough Council  

      Cllr. Patterson urged Members to respond to the consultation and in particular to 

      raise concerns about this site which is prone to flooding.
5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  
It was resolved that the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on the 26 September 2022 be signed as a true and accurate record.  

6. CLERKS REPORT/PAST MATTERS
Men’s Public Toilets: The Clerk reported that the door to the men’s public toilets still needs to be repaired.  Quotes for both a repair and replacement door are now been sought.

7. OPEN SESSION
A member of the public complained about cars parking on the pavement in Falmouth Place and blocking the entrance to the village hall car park.

A Governor from Capel School explained to Members that it is estimated that the school will be £4000.00 short of funds for school meals this academic year. The caterers are unable to provide the meal programme within the budget set by KCC and the school do not want to compromise on quality. The Governors would like the Parish Council to assist with either financial support and/or advice.
8. EXTERNAL REPORTS
a) Borough Councillor - The consultation on the TWBC electoral system is now live and will be open until 23 November 2022. The advantages and disadvantages of all out and elections by thirds are explained on the web page. On 5 October 2022 the Council agreed to the consultation following the unhappiness expressed in the parished areas of the Borough about the proposed boundaries put forward by the LGBC based on three member wards, which was the result of TWBC's decision to continue with elections by thirds. We have since learned that the LGBC are 'minded' to look again at the warding arrangements again should TWBC vote to adopt all out elections.
b) County Councillor – There was no report.  Please see agenda item 11 (a).
9. COMMITTEE REPORTS 
a) Finance & Resources Committee:
i) The minutes of the meeting held on the 24 October 2022 were noted.
ii) A report on the accounts as at the 31 October 2022 was noted.
iii) The bank reconciliation as at the 31 October 2022 was noted.
iv) A statement of the reserves was noted.
v) It was resolved to adopt the list of payments overleaf and for Cllrs. Patterson and Fenton to authorise the payments set up online by the Clerk. Cllr. Mackonochie checked the invoices against the payment list in accordance with the Financial Regulations.
vi) Budget 2023-2024 – Cllr. Mackonochie explained that a draft budget had been prepared at the meeting held on the 24 October 2022.  The Clerk is in the process of obtaining some quotes for possible projects including enhancing the CCTV system.  These will be considered by the Finance & Resources Committee at the meeting due to be held on the 5 December 2022 and a Budget for 2023-2024 will then be brought to Full Council for approval on the 12 December 2022.

vii)  Policies: 
Resolved: To adopt the revised Financial Regulations 2022.

Noted: In accordance with the Financial Regulations the Clerk has given the Chair a copy of all the usernames and passwords for key services/suppliers and the laptop in a sealed envelope to be opened in the presence of two Members if the Clerk is indisposed.  
b) Staff, Office & Administration Working Committee: 

i) The minutes of the meeting held on the 20 October 2022 were noted

ii) Clerks Salary: Resolved: To approve an increment rise for the Clerk to SCP 24 following attainment of the Certificate in Local Council Administration 

iii) Policy: Resolved: To adopt a Learning and Development and Community Engagement Policy

c) Planning Committee: 

             The minutes of the meeting held on the 26 September 2022 were received 

             and noted.

d) Flooding Panel: 

i) Kent Flood Action Group Forum – It was noted that nobody attended the meeting held on the 27 October 2022.

ii) Property Resilience Grant Scheme – works continue to properties affected by internal flooding in 2020.  Members commented on the slow progress with some properties and Cllr. Mackonochie offered to report back.     

e) Memorial Cottages & Housing Working Group:

The minutes of the meeting held on the 20 October 2022 were received.  The Clerk in the process of organising dates with the tenants for Cllr. Sawyer and her to carry out the annual condition surveys. 
f) Recreation Ground and Allotments Working Group:

1) Resolved: To ratify a decision between meetings to trim the trees bordering the football pitch at a cost of £150.00.
2) It was noted that the cricket club has installed a wifi aerial on the pavilion room and are arranging an Electrical Installation Report
g) Neighbourhood Plan Working Party:
i)  The minutes of the meeting held on the 4 October 2022 were noted.

ii) Draft Neighbourhood Plan - Members noted that the Design Codes and Guidance Report is now complete and will be shared on the website. The working group is meeting tomorrow to review the content of the draft Neighbourhood Plan. 

iii) To approve a questionnaire on the future of the village hall

The Neighbourhood Plan Working Party has developed a questionnaire with the backing of the Parish Council and the CCA.  The responses will guide future thinking about the hall.  Subject to a change in the wording of question 7 on the location of the village hall it was agreed that the Clerk should post the link to the survey on the website, Facebook and the Noticeboards and also place hard copies in the shop for residents with no access to a computer.

10. PARISH MATTERS
a) Local Plan Examination Update: 

Cllr. Patterson Advised Members that an indicative response is still awaited from the Inspector.

8.12pm County Councillor Sarah Hamilton arrived at the meeting 
b) Network Rail: Proposal for the siting of a welfare cabin and car parking spaces at Capel Village Hall

i) To consider and approve a draft licence and fee 
Network Rail need to carry out some essential safety repairs in the area and would like to provide welfare facilities and parking for staff at Capel Village Hall. The Clerk has now received a draft lease and advised Members that Network Rail is offering £300.00 per week to rent the old pre-school play area and 6 parking spaces for 28 weeks. It was noted that there will be a period in the summer months when the site will not be actively used. Members discussed the rent and agreed that the Clerk should advise Network Rail that the Parish Council will agree to lease the old pre-school play area and 6 parking spaces to the rear of the car adjacent to the public toilets for £500.00 a week for 28 weeks.  The Clerk will also request that Network Rail rotovate and either turf or plant a wildflower meadow in the old pre-school play area and/or provide planters.  
c) Defibrillators:
             It was agreed that the Clerk should arrange for the BT box to be painted.

d) Warm Spaces Register:
             Members were in agreement to support the Warms Spaces Register.  It was                 
             agreed that the Clerk should approach several village organisations to find out     
             if they would like to help a ‘Warm Rooms’ project in the parish over the winter.  
             This would allow people to meet in in a warm environment for a few hours to  
             socialise over a cup of tea or coffee. The Clerk will also post some information
about the scheme on Facebook.
e) Citizen of the Year Award: 

It was noted that Robin Hollamby, winner of the Citizen of the Year Award for 2022, has decided to donate the £250.00 prize money to the Capel Church Yard work group to buy some new power and hand tools.  Members agreed that this is a very worthy cause.

f) Remembrance Service 13 November 2022

             Cllr. Patterson advised Members that Cllr. Fenton will be attending the 
             Remembrance Service due to be held on the 13 November 2022 on behalf of 

             the Parish Council.  A donation of £175.00 has been made to the Royal British 

             Legion in addition to the purchase of a wreath for £25.00.
g) Kings Charles III Coronation 6 May 2022: 
             Members discussed possible ideas to celebrate the Kings Charles III  

             Coronation due to take place on the 6 May 2022.  A residents’ picnic on the 
             Recreation Ground with the Village Hall booked as a back-up were discussed.      


It was agreed that the Clerk should ask residents via Facebook and the 
             Noticeboard for some ideas on how to celebrate this momentous occasion.
h) To receive an update on the Electric Vehicle Charging Point Scheme: 
              KCC has advised that they are still waiting for confirmation of funding before 

              being able to move forward with any more installations
i) Christmas Tree & Carol Service:
The Clerk agreed to approach Capel Group to see if they would be willing to provide a Christmas Tree and lighting again this year for the village green.  The Clerk will obtain an unmetered supply certificate from UK Power Networks for the festive lighting and any necessary licences from KCC.  Cllr. Patterson advised that the Carol Service is due to take place on the village green on the 18 December 2022.  The Clerk will discuss the arrangements with the Church and will apply for a road closure.
      i)     PCSO Report: 
             There was no report.
11. HIGHWAYS

       a)   Highways Improvement Plan: 
County Councillor Sarah Hamilton offered to find out when the Parish Council can expect the results from the ATC surveys carried out in September 2022.  County Councillor Sarah Hamilton also agreed to assist with some of the issues residents are experiencing with the school bus service. Cllr. Rich mentioned that the bus service 207 is often full when it reaches Five Oak Green and that pupils are unable to board.  This has forced parents to drive their children to school.  Cllr. Patterson explained the issues that parents are having with getting children to Hadlow School.  It was also noted that there is now no bus service during the day to Tunbridge Wells. County Councillor Sarah Hamilton agreed that the Clerk should post a message on Facebook suggesting that parents who are still experiencing problems with the school buses contact her so that she can update KCC.  County Councillor Sarah Hamilton advised Members that the Joint Transportation Board will be discussing the issues with the Highways Improvement Plan Process again at a future meeting and would like to discuss specific issues with the parishes. 
8.56pm County Councillor Sarah Hamilton left the meeting
12. REPRESENTATION AT MEETINGS
i) KALC Meeting: There has been no meeting.
ii) TWBC Ukrainian Workshop: Nothing to report.

iii) Parish Chairmen’s Group Meeting: There has been no meeting.
iv) Joint Transportation Board: See agenda item 11 (a).
v) CCA: Nothing to report.  It was noted that the date for the AGM has not yet been set. 
vi) Other external meetings: Nothing to report.                                                                                                                           

13. CORRESPONDENCE/CONSULTATIONS:
a) Civility and Respect Programme
Members noted the national project to help combat bullying, harassment and intimidation of Councillors, Council Staff and Clerks, Throughout the sector there are growing concerns about the effect the above is having on the effectiveness of Local Councils.  NALC, One Voice Wales and the SLCC and County Associations have responded to this by setting up a Civility and Respect Working Group to oversee this project and are inviting all Councils to take a pledge.  Members agreed that the Clerk should sign the Parish Council up for the pledge.  It was noted that KALC has arranged a number of training courses to support this pledge.

b) Electoral System Consultation 

Members agreed to submit the following response prepared by Cllr. Patterson.  Capel Parish Council support the move to all out elections. Our previous stance was to support election by thirds as we believed this provided for more continuity in representation and allowed most residents a say in how the council was run more frequently. However, given this system requires three member wards, and having looked with alarm at the initial LGBC recommendations which would see Capel linked with Pembury in a very large ward, (which would mean that Capel's community may not be effectively represented and its distinct heritage and perspective thus ignored), we have changed our view. We believe rural community interests would be lost in very large rural wards which promote electoral equality over effective community representation. As the legislation requires three member wards if elections are to be by thirds, we would support all out elections as the only way to retain an effective voice for our small community whose interests are not always the same as the larger communities that the LGBC would link it with for electoral purposes."
c) Kent Minerals and Waste 2013-30 Regulation 18 Consultation: Noted.

d) High Weald AONB Management Plan Consultation 2024-2029: Noted.
14. ANY CONFIDENTIAL ITEMS: None to consider.
15) DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING:  

      Full Council Meeting: Monday 28 November 2022 at 7.30pm.

With no further business to discuss the meeting closed at 9.06pm

Signed: ……………………………………..                     Dated: ……………………
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